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Dr. Vick:  Thank you so much for that introduction.  It’s a 
real pleasure to be here at AFA today.  I hope you’ll find the 
talk interesting, and I’ll definitely make sure there’s time for 
comments and questions at the end. 

 
I’d like to start with a bit of a preface.  When we talk 

about challenges and threats and risk and we’re in this world 
where we’ve got all these economic challenges and the terrorism 
issues, budget issues, it’s really easy to spiral into kind of a 
pessimistic, just a death dive.  I don’t want to do that in this 
talk.  We do have challenge.  We don’t need to be surprised by 
them or dismayed that adversaries might do clever things to try 
to counter our way of war.  You all are military professionals.  
You know that’s the essence of warfare.  But sometimes I think 
in our policy discussions we forget that and we can just get so 
weighed down.  Oh, the threats are kind of unending and it seems 
like threat-mongering.  So I’m going to try to talk about some 
challenges and they’re real, but they’re nothing we can’t 
overcome. 

 
Think about for those of us lacking hair and with gray 

hair, grew up professionally during the Cold War.  I did my 
military service during the Cold War, came to Rand at the height 
of the Cold War.  And think about the adversary we had then.  It 
was a continent-sized adversary.  They had 45,000 nuclear 
weapons at the height of the Cold War in 1985.  They and their 
allies in the Warsaw Pact, their ground forces in Central 
Europe, outnumbered the U.S. and NATO ground forces two-to-one.  
Those are pretty daunting odds. 

 
We overcame that, we prevailed in that.  The World War II 

generation.  Again. 
 
So as we think about these challenges today I just wanted 

to start with that so that we didn’t kind of get down into oh my 
God, we can’t overcome this.  We certainly can. 

 
With that we’ll go ahead and talk a little bit, I’ll just 
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put it in context.  I’ve got six major challenges listed here.  
You’re all very familiar with them. The U.S. has been at war for 
ten years now dealing with some of those, towards the bottom.  
Today I’m just going to talk about one of these, the anti-access 
threat to U.S. power projection.  It’s been getting a lot more 
attention the last couple of years. Just last week there was a 
DoD press conference about the creation of the AirSea Battle 
office that is in part intended to deal with that.   

 
So I’m going to focus on that today and I’m going to 

present four propositions to you about the anti-access threat. 
 
The first of these is I’m going to argue that our 

conventional military dominance over the last two decades has 
led to a new American way of war.   

 
Second, emerging anti-access capabilities are potentially 

disruptive to this way of war. 
 
Third, because of that we’re going to have to develop some 

new strategies, some new operational concepts in order to 
maintain our ability to project power. 

 
Finally, recognizing that it won’t be easy to implement 

these new capabilities and concepts.  In East Asia where the 
anti-access threat is greatest and is likely to develop in the 
near term, there are significant political, geographic 
challenges, we have diplomatic challenges, and of course the 
significant budgetary challenges. 

 
With that, we’ll jump right into the story here.  I’d 

suggest every major nation that has combat experience develops a 
unique way of war.  The United States is no exception.  It 
evolved from our earliest days as insurgents against the Brits 
and evolved through the Indian Wars and through our own Civil 
war, the World Wars, et cetera.  Military historians, for 
example Russell Wigley who I believe came up with the term 
American Way of War in his 1977 classic book by that title, they 
typically focus on a single strategic theme or central idea.  
Attrition warfare, or an American preference for high technology 
solutions rather than labor intensive solutions.  But I think we 
can find the American way of war in another level, and that’s 
looking at operations over the last two decades.  We looked at 
Desert Storm, Allied Force, Enduring Freedom, and Iraqi Freedom.  
We were able to identify some components or characteristics in 
the American way of war that we thought were pretty compelling, 
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so we’re going to walk through those. 
 
The modern American way of war that’s developed over the 

last two decades, again, I’d say has five key components.  The 
first of these is our unique ability to rapidly deploy large 
air, ground and naval forces to forward bases and to nearby 
seas.  The bottom photo, I’m sure there are any number of folks 
in the room who recognize that form Kuwait, a major logistics 
depot that was set up in the prelude to Operation Iraqi Freedom.  
In fact there are probably folks in the room who have been 
there.  And I put that photo up in front of a group of Airmen.  
Think if you were shown an adversary location that looked like 
that you’d be thinking dimpies. You’re thinking this is just a 
big sweet target and this is high on the list. 

 
We set that up within 100 miles of our enemy’s territory.  

That was less than a 100 miles from Camp Arifjan to the Iraqi 
border.  And with complete confidence that it was going to be 
safe.  

 
That leads to this next component on the American way of 

war, and that is this ability of ours to create rear area 
sanctuaries for our forces.  Our complete dominance of air and 
sea and land in those cases allowed us to move all these forces 
forward, get them arranged, and then move on from there without 
worry of a substantial enemy attack.  That’s really quite 
extraordinary. 

 
At the same time as we’re developing, we’re moving forces 

into theater and they’re building up under this protective 
shield, we also are closely monitoring enemy activities.  I’m 
showing airborne platforms here. Obviously space plays a key 
role.  There are other kinds of platforms, submarine and others 
that would be playing there. 

 
At the same time we’ve been able to deny the enemy 

significant information about our own forces, at least with 
respect to conventional combat.   

 
Then I think something that is perhaps underappreciated is 

that in each of those four operations we chose the time and 
place that our forces entered combat, and in each of those cases 
we began the conflict with a massive air and missile campaign 
that gave us a huge advantage, and in some future scenarios we 
won’t necessarily be the one going first.  That’s something 
we’re going to have to think about how does it work if you’re 
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not going first. 
 
Then finally, again, something that people take for 

granted.  In all four of those operations we were able to 
generate large numbers of aircraft sorties from aircraft 
carriers and our land bases with industrial efficiency.  Neither 
the carriers nor the land bases were attacked in any significant 
way.  The only limitation was our own efficiency and energy. 

 
I would argue that those five components make up the modern 

American way of war, and I’m going to talk a little bit about 
how anti-access threats may disrupt that. 

 
First, the anti-access capabilities include a number of 

different things.  There’s an array of systems ranging from 
naval mines, surface-to-air missiles, surface-to-surface 
missiles, electronic warfare capabilities and others.  And you 
could see them constraining our operations in a wide range of 
scenarios.  At the top is a photo of a Chinese amphibious 
exercise that’s meant to capture a Taiwan scenario.  You’ve got 
some images of the South China Sea in one instant we had in 2009 
with the Chinese.  Down at the bottom you have Iranian gun 
boats. So you can imagine these anti-access capabilities 
appearing in any number of operations or conflicts.   

 
And I would stress that they’re not just weapons.  We tend 

to focus on weapons, but global access to precision navigation 
and timing, remote imaging, other information technologies are 
all enablers for attacks and that photo at the bottom is a 
Google Earth image of a U.S. air base in the Middle East.  
That’s just taken off of Google Earth.  I’m sure most people in 
the room have used Google Earth.  It’s an amazing tool.   

 
Google Earth is now available as a SmartPhone app, and on 

my iPhone I have Google Earth, and I can look at that image.  I 
did it yesterday just for the sake of this talk, went and looked 
at that and I could zero right in on my iPhone and look at any 
of those aircraft on that ramp, identify the aircraft, look at 
where they typically park B-1s or RC-135s of whatever.  There’s 
an enormous amount of information out there to anyone not only 
with a PC but with a SmartPhone. 

 
I don’t want to get carried away with the consequences.  

They’re potentially serious, but they’re going to vary greatly.  
First of all, they’re quite unpredictable.  We don’t know, you 
really can’t say ahead of time how much, for example, in a 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Dr. Alan Vick - 11/17/11             5 
 

Strait of Hormuz crisis with the Iranians, how much would they 
be able to execute these anti-access capabilities?  Perhaps not 
a lot.  In some cases the operational strategic consequences 
will be much more severe.   

 
I’m going to zero in on one area where I think it could be 

severe and explore that with you. 
 
I’d like to also present an idea that comes from the 

business literature, and I’m sure with all the folks from the 
aerospace industry here, a number of you are familiar with 
Clayton Christianson’s work.  He’s a business professor at 
Harvard.  He and his colleagues developed this idea of 
disruptive innovation to try to explain how market dominant 
firms that were widely acknowledge as being well managed were 
blind-sided by either new technologies or new business models 
and either lost substantial market share or even in some cases 
went out of business.  How could that happen? 

 
I came up with this disruptive innovation concept, did many 

case studies that supported it and I’ll just say a couple of 
words about it here.  I think it is applicable to defense 
planning. 

 
The idea is that a disruptive innovation, what it does is 

it displaces a dominant technology or a business model.  As I 
noted, first rate companies have been blind-sided by these kinds 
of innovations.  Not that their R&D people weren’t aware of the 
technologies.  They almost always were.  But the potential 
consequences and utility of those innovations were just not 
appreciated. 

 
Generally that’s because they underperform relative to the 

current technology.  What happens is they look unattractive, 
irrelevant to the management of the company, to their suppliers, 
and most importantly to their customers, and then what happens 
is these innovations find customers in some different area, and 
then the technology improves and it ends up displacing the 
original one.  

 
I’ve got just four examples up there.  The first of them is 

the telephone displacing the telegraph.  The next is the 
hydraulic excavator displacing the cable excavator.  Next, of 
course, digital photography displacing film photography.  Then 
at the bottom, I know the image is a little hard to see, that’s 
a series of computer hard disc drive disruptive innovations with 
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I think it was the eight inch drive displacing the 14 inch; the 
eight inch was then displaced by the five and a half; and there 
were at least two more past that.   

 
I’d like to just focus on the top one for a moment.  I 

imagine a number of you are going to be familiar with this quote 
because it’s fairly famous.  It’s entertaining, but I think it 
also makes a point.   

 
Alexander Graham Bell in 1876 went to the telegraph 

company.  It was a predecessor to Western Union.  Said I will 
sell you my patent for a telephone for $100,000.  Today we think 
man, what an incredible deal.  The telegraph company had a 
committee get together of their experts, market and technology 
experts.  They looked at it and they said well, we don’t think 
so.  As you can see, they observed the idea is idiotic on the 
face of it.  They asked why would any person want to use this 
ungainly, this clunky thing when you can just send a messenger 
down to the telegraph office and they’ll send a nice message for 
you?  And beyond the entertainment value of this, and it’s 
certainly a great quote from the perspective of 2011, when you 
think how could they have been so blind.  It really captures the 
challenge.  These disruptive innovations just don’t look, they 
don’t make sense when they first come on the scene and it’s 
really tough to put yourself that far ahead and to recognize 
that okay, this thing, the technology may improve, there may be 
other uses, and we may decide that the convenience of digital 
photography, that means more to us than the better resolution of 
film, initially at least, et cetera. 

 
So what I want to argue is that the conventional ballistic 

missile maybe a disruptive innovation, at least in the hands of 
the Chinese.  I’m going to just describe it briefly and then 
talk about some of the implications. 

 
What the Chinese have done, and this is often the case with 

innovation, is they’ve taken a number of existing technologies 
and integrated them into in this case a new operational concept. 

 
So they took the ballistic missile which we associate with 

at least the conventional missile, Iraqi SCUDs, low accuracy, 
poorly engineered, they fall apart mid-flight, this kind of 
thing.  And of course the Chinese missiles are first class.  
They are very well engineered.  The motors turn off when they’re 
supposed to.  They are first-rate missiles.  They have GPS and 
INS guidance.  They use remote sensing and over the horizon 
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radars for queuing, for targeting.  Equip them with sub-
munitions and then finally terminally guided warheads.  When you 
bring all that together, and particularly given the political 
geography of East Asia and China’s particular security 
challenges that they’re concerned with, the problems they’re 
trying to solve, this is a very attractive and very efficient 
system.  In particular if you have a concept of a strategy of 
preemptive warfare.  If you expect in a future conflict to go 
first, the ballistic missile looks very attractive.  
Particularly against air bases and aircraft carriers. 

 
From a U.S. perspective, they’re not really attractive.  

They’re not versatile like manned airplanes.  You can’t reuse 
them, they’re very expensive, they’re not easy to move around 
the world, and once you use them, they’re gone.  There are all 
kinds of limitations.  So they don’t make sense for us.  That’s 
why I think it’s taken us a while to as a community get our 
heads around the problem. 

 
As you all know, DoD over the last three years or so has 

increasingly taken this seriously, as has the Air Force.  At 
Rand we’ve had the privilege of working with the Air Force and 
DoD on a number of projects related to this problem and moving 
ahead on solutions, but it’s taken us a while because it just 
didn’t make a lot of sense from our perspective. 

 
Just quickly, China has the largest and highest quality 

conventional missile force in the world.  There’s one of their 
systems, a DF-21.  This is from the DoD publication Military 
Power of the PRC.  This shows range rings for different Chinese 
systems.  Their SRBMs, MRBMs, cruise missiles, and the bottom 
line here is that they can range U.S. bases in Japan and Korea 
already.  Certainly by 2020 we expect IRBM class systems should 
be able to range Anderson and other U.S. locations. 

 
Submunitions are something that the U.S. has used for a 

very long time.  They’re not necessarily a sophisticated system.  
They can be.  But they greatly increase the efficiency of 
missile attacks.  When we were looking at low accuracy SRBMs 
attacking air bases with unitary warheads, not much of a 
problem.  You look at an accurate system carrying submunitions, 
it’s very different.  I’m going to show an illustration on that. 

 
Just quickly, submunitions, some reports claim they were 

first used in artillery back in the 19th Century, certainly first 
delivered by air in World War II.  A wide range of weights.  
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They’re very cheap to produce.  Over 50 countries stockpile 
them.  The total world inventory is in the billions.  The U.S. 
has used them in many operations.  Over 100 million were used in 
Vietnam alone, and they can be delivered in a number of ways. 

 
I would just illustrate the utility.  This is a 

hypothetical deployment of U.S. forces in a future scenario.  
This is a Google Earth image of an actual air base with some 
actual aircraft photos, but you can see some of those are just 
airplane icons we added to fill in the ramp. 

 
So you’ve got about three dozen aircraft parked there.  If 

you had a thousand pound class unitary warhead and you wanted to 
cover that parking area, it would take about 17 arriving 
missiles to cover it.  So it would take a lot.  If you’re 
looking at an entire air base, you have to have 150 to 200 
arriving missiles to cover that air base in one attack. 
Obviously in order to get that many arriving you’d have to 
launch more because of failures and missiles defense and all. 

 
Contrast that with what two submunition weapons can do.  

Same class system, with roughly a thousand pound warhead weight.  
It takes a bigger payload to get that.  You’re looking at 
covering the same parking area with on the order of 2,000 
bomblets, so on the order of 20 arriving missiles can cover an 
air base, so it makes for a very efficient attack. 

 
These missiles aren’t directed just at land-based aircraft.  

They’re also directed at the U.S. Navy.  And the DF-21 in 
particular has gotten a lot of attention.  The world’s first 
anti-ship ballistic missile.  The idea here is that by equipping 
it with a maneuvering RV they can actually hit a moving target 
such as an aircraft carrier. 

 
The maneuvering RV gives them several benefits.  First of 

all, it allows you to use a terminal guidance system and get it 
to the carrier which obviously is moving.  Second, because of 
the pull up maneuver it can make it harder to intercept with 
your ballistic missile defense systems.  Finally, it allows you 
to slow down the RV and dispense submunitions.  

 
You add submunitions to that, your ability to hit a moving 

target is much greater. 
 
This is a magazine cover I never thought I would see.  This 

is the U.S. Naval Institute’s proceedings offering an artist’s 
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rendition of what an anti-ship ballistic missile attack on an 
aircraft carrier might look like.  And you can see all the 
splashes there, the submunitions that missed the carrier.   The 
idea isn’t that the carrier gets sunk by these, which are 
relatively small.  But you take the deck out of action, you have 
all these fires, you have the potential of penetration perhaps 
into lower decks.  But the idea is the carrier is out of action.  
For a scenario like a Taiwan scenario that could be decided in a 
week or two, that’s all that would be necessary.  And of course 
the Chinese thinking is that you might deter the U.S. from even 
bringing the carrier in in the first place with that kind of 
capability. 

 
Of course the Navy is dependent on land-based aircraft 

also.  P-3s and P-8s are vital for the anti-submarine warfare 
mission and also, of course, USAF air refueling aircraft fly 
from those bases and refuel Navy aircraft. 

 
The idea here is that it’s not just a USAF problem.  Naval 

air is just as vulnerable to this.  So as we think about 
solutions we have to think about across the two services. 

 
So moving to solutions, now that I’ve painted this dark 

picture.  Earlier I said hey, let’s not be too dismayed by that.  
There are plenty of things we can do.  The ballistic missile 
forces have three main limitations.  First, they’re most 
effective when used preemptively.  As I noted earlier, they’re 
not reusable so the inventory goes quickly.  If you’re trying to 
keep an airfield close, for example, and you have to revisit 
those operating surfaces every six hours or so, you’re going to 
go through a lot of missiles. 

 
Finally, the longer range systems, the IRBMs are expensive, 

they’re large, they’re difficult to store and harder to move.  
So we can exploit these weaknesses in three ways that I’ll talk 
about.  

 
First, during a crisis we need to deploy forces to minimize 

vulnerabilities.  This is an idea that goes back to the Cold War 
days where we’re very sensitive to things that we might do that 
could create preemptive incentives for the Soviets.  For those 
of you with SAC backgrounds, think about we had the bombers and 
the tankers on alert 365 days a year.  I think it’s an 
astonishing thing that we had, an EC-135 airborne somewhere over 
North America, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, 365 days a year 
for I believe it was something like 30 years.  It was a very 
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long period.  And always with a general officer on board.  So 
just the manning of that aircraft alone was just an amazing 
thing. 

 
We did that because we felt we had to address the 

incentives for preemptive attack.  
 
So in the conventional realm here we need to be thinking, 

don’t do things like during a crisis move hundreds of aircraft 
to a close-in air base that might be vulnerable to attack.  
You’re creating incentives for an adversary whose doctrine 
emphasizes preemption to go first. 

 
Second, emphasize the ability to operate bases under 

attack. 
 
Finally, expand long range strike capabilities. 
 
None of these things are new.  We did these things during 

World War II, we perfected many of these techniques during the 
Cold War.  Disburse, remote basing, active and passive defense.  
The only thing I would add is that some of the specific things 
we did during the Cold War have to be adapted, have to be 
modified because precision long-range strike systems are tougher 
to defeat today than the SCUDs and the MiG-23s flying in lousy 
weather that we would have faced at Ramstein, for example, in 
Germany at the height of the Cold War. 

 
I’m just going to have a slide on each of these. 
 
First, deploy forces to minimize vulnerabilities.  As I 

noted, we don’t want to give them any kind of incentives for 
preemption.  We want the forces to be spread out.  We want them 
to have to use a lot of weapons at a lot of locations and just 
to not start that war. 

 
How do you do that?  You exploit the relative strengths of 

different systems.  U.S. submarines, for example, are not 
terribly vulnerable, not expected to be against China for quite 
some time so they’re a good force to put forward.  Forces that 
are more vulnerable such as carriers or bombers, air refueling 
aircraft, keep out of sight of the worst threat ring at least 
initially.  Forward forces at places like Kadina during a 
crisis, those need to be disbursed and you have to work with 
your allies so they understand that dispersion is not running 
away, that it’s a crisis stability measure, it enhances 
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stability.  Obviously you have to have a conversation with a 
potential adversary along those lines.  We spent a lot of time 
during the Cold War worrying about those kinds of issues.  My 
initial area of work was strategic nuclear force command and 
control.  We looked a lot at what do you do during a crisis?  
How do you maintain survivability of the force without signaling 
the Soviets and making them think that you’re preparing to 
attack them first? 

 
Finally, we’ll never be able to afford as many active 

defenses as we’d like, so we have to think really hard about 
high leveraged uses for those Aegis ships, for the THAAD, for 
Air Force ballistic missile defense system as well. 

 
Enhance the ability to operate under attack.  Some of those 

components that were associated with the first measures are here 
also.  Disbursing fighters across many airfields, basing large 
aircraft outside of the worst threat rings here as well. 

 
Hardening and defending to deny the attacker a free ride.  

Again, it’s cost prohibitive to try to defeat modern precision 
weapons with shelters today.  So although sheltering has its 
place, we’re not likely to be able to duplicate what we did at 
the height of the Cold War in Germany, abut there’s a place for 
it as is Air Force programs that are being pursued now for 
runway repair and air base recovery. 

 
Finally, expand long range strike capabilities.  The long 

range strike is vital to counter-anti-access threats and it’s 
critically needed in the early phase of a conflict.  For example 
in a Taiwan scenario, in the early phase you might not be able 
to generate much combat power with short range systems from 
close-in bases or carriers.  They may have to hang back in those 
early days.  So you’ve got to be able to strike the targets that 
need to be hit, whether it’s amphibious vessels or Chinese air 
bases or whatever.  So you can do this from the sea and air.  
Ideally this is both standoff and penetrating systems.  With 
respect to standoff, both the Air Force and the Navy need a 
longer range conventional cruise missile.  Our analysis suggests 
something on the order of a 1500 nautical mile system with both 
a land attack capability and an anti-ship capability would be 
very powerful in these scenarios. 

 
Just to wrap up, the American way of war has evolved from 

our earliest days to today.  There’s no reason to expect that 
what we’ve enjoyed over the last 20 years is something that was 
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going to stay with us indefinitely.  The last iteration, of 
course, emerged in response to military dominance.  We were able 
to operate that way because we weren’t going against another 
great power, because we really dominated the air in a unique 
way. 

 
Over the next couple of decades we should expect power 

projection to be more contested.  It doesn’t mean we won’t be 
able to achieve national objectives, but we’re going to have to 
be more careful.  It’s likely to look more like World War II or 
the Cold War projections of how a conflict would go. 

 
In particular, I would argue that Chinese capabilities are 

well beyond anything that we see anywhere else in the world and 
are likely to be that way for some time.  They will be expensive 
and difficult to counter.  We’re unlikely to be able to pursue 
Cold War -like programs if for no other reason than because the 
nature of our relationship with China is so much more complex 
and nuanced than our relationship with the Soviet Union was 
during the Cold War. 

 
It’s likely to require some new conventional deterrent 

concepts that we as a community haven’t developed yet.  I think 
we all are still really wrestling with how to think about the 
Chinese challenge.  As a country we really don’t have a 
consensus.  Are they really an adversary?  Do we really 
seriously have to expect war with them at some point?  Is the 
relationship primarily a cooperative one? 

 
Above all, whatever we do has got to be affordable.  We 

simply in the next decade are not going to fund Cold War type 
programs.  As I noted, whatever we come up with has to be 
consistent with this complex relationship.  If it’s something 
that really looks like a finger in their eye -- a study I did 
for 13th Air Force Commander General Chip Utterback, who many of 
you may know a few years ago, back in 2008, we looked at an 
American IRBM force.  From a military perspective, putting 
conventional IRBMs in siloes at Northwest Field at Andersen, 
which I know the 36th Wing uses it for other purposes, but we 
just thought there was space there, we’d put 500 missiles in the 
ground there.  From a military perspective that looked very 
attractive, but you can imagine just the reaction, in addition 
to violating the INF treaty, the Chinese would really see that 
as a finger in the eye.  There are other thing we can do that 
are more cost-effective, that are more versatile and that aren’t 
quite the finger in the eye or the chest. 
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That gets to the last point of acceptable U.S. security 

partners in Asia.  None of our partners in Asia are really 
looking for a full-on confrontation with China.  Japan, the 
Philippines, Australia, and others all have their concerns.  
They’re all trying to find a path in which they maintain their 
economic relations with China, but also do push back some 
against some of the more assertive Chinese behavior of late, but 
no one is looking to spin this thing into the ceiling, into some 
kind of arms race. 

 
So there’s a set of things we can do that are sensible, 

that do respond to the steps they’ve taken.  We have to respond 
to them.  But it’s going to be subtle.  It’s going to require 
some subtlety on our part and I don’t think anyone yet has a 
full sense of what that picture looks like. 

 
That’s my last slide.  I’d be happy to engage in a 

conversation with you, and again, I appreciate the opportunity 
to share the research with you. 

 
[Applause]. 
 
Moderator:  Thank you, Alan.  A number of questions. 
 
The first one has to do with the support for the American 

way of war in the future, primarily from the American people.  
The American people have gotten used to being somewhat detached 
from our conflicts.  Maybe less so over the last few years.  But 
how do you see the impact of this new way of war and what we 
might likely encounter in the Pacific?  And what are the 
reactions going to be of the American people? 

 
Mr. Vick:  That is a great question.  I don’t think we are 

anywhere close to a consensus, I’m not sure even in the defense 
community let alone throughout the country on the nature of the 
relationship with China and how big a threat China is. 

 
I know with respect to Taiwan in peace time the attitude 

seems to be they were once a treaty ally, we have the Taiwan 
Relations Act of course that says we take very seriously any 
military threat to Taiwan.  Strong congressional support for 
military assistance to Taiwan, a long relationship and all that.  
So in peace time it seems very solid.  But I think if we had a 
severe crisis with China over Taiwan that a lot of Americans 
would go whoa.  There may be a couple of different reactions.  
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One, many Americans I think still assume that we could just take 
the Chinese out in a matter of hours.  That the military balance 
that we enjoyed in the ‘50s and ‘60s and all the way up until 
very recently, that we still have that kind of dominance with 
respect to the Chinese. 

 
There’s the old joke that the Chinese invasion of Taiwan 

would be the million man swim.  No one jokes about Chinese 
military capabilities in the defense community anymore, but I’m 
not sure that the average person appreciates that.  So you have 
the expectation that we’re going to be there for Taiwan and 
wouldn’t run away from that commitment, and yet I think not a 
realization of the level, the difficulty of defeating an 
increasingly capable power in an attempt to take land 100 miles 
from its territory. 

 
There are so many pieces to that question, General Mulner, 

I’ll leave it at that but happily reengage if I didn’t quite get 
at what the questioner was asking. 

 
Moderator:  We had a question here about AirSea Battle.  

I’m not going to pass this to Alan because he’s going to give a 
presentation on it tomorrow, so you might attend that 
presentation if you want to know his views on AirSea Battle. 

 
I guess just recently we’ve heard some announcements about 

rotation of U.S. Marine Corps forces to Australia.  We seem to 
be massing enough forces on Guam to sink the place.  And so on.  
I guess the question is, what do you see the future, both 
posturing and reaction, of the Chinese to these types of further 
deployments to the Pacific? 

 
Mr. Vick:  I think primarily it’s going to be diplomatic.  

They’ve already raised some concerns although they were fairly 
gentle, that they raised about the announcement the other day by 
the President in Darwin that such security relationships should 
be looked at carefully or something like that. 

 
I think the thing that will probably temper the Chinese 

reaction some is we’re really not talking about substantial 
forces here.  With respect to Australia, I would argue this 
really is the way of the future.  I’m doing work for the Air 
Staff this year, actually for General Breedlove is the sponsor, 
on the future of overseas basing, what mix of bases should be 
main operating bases and which of those should be home station 
style MOBs versus cooperative security locations, those kinds of 
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things.  But we’re really not talking about a lot in Australia.  
It’s part of this new model in which, for the Air Force, that we 
would have increased access to Darwin where we have operated for 
decades.   B-52s have gone through there not in large numbres, 
but we’ve had access.  Looking to expand, they didn’t announce 
it, but I know there are other locations up north that are very 
interesting to us.  The Royal Australian Air Force has bare 
bases in the north that include Learmonth, Curtin, Tyndall which 
is about 200 miles from Darwin, and Surgar off to the northeast.  
We’ve over the last year or so looked at using those as tanker 
bases in various China MCOs and also as bomber bases.  They have 
a lot of potential.  But again, we’re not talking about 
substantial forces.  It’s more rotational forces in small 
numbers. 

 
Moderator:  You talked a lot about conventional ballistic 

missiles and how they fit into this equation.  We’ve always had 
a difficult time moving beyond some of the policy issues and 
even just recently as we are starting to creep in that direction 
they keep coming up.  Do you see us changing our attitude 
towards that?  And considerably increasing our emphasis in this 
domain? 

 
Mr. Vick:  To acquire our own? 
 
Moderator:  Yeah. 
 
Mr. Vick:  I wouldn’t think so although there may be cases. 

Certainly we’ve had good luck with them as battlefield weapons.  
The Army’s MLRS and ATACMs are outstanding battlefield weapons 
and extremely useful.  But if we’re talking about weapons with 
ranges say more than 300 nautical miles, the fixed wing aircraft 
carrying cruise missiles or carrying reuseable weapons whether 
it’s manned or not, is just such a versatile system.  It’s such 
a versatile tool it’s hard to see us move into the very 
expensive ballistic missile solution.  Perhaps as a niche force, 
maybe along the lines of like Prompt Global Strike would be an 
example where it’s being considered. 

 
Moderator:  So I guess as a follow-up to that, you would 

not then see us putting more emphasis and more investment in 
developing more intermediate range ballistic missiles and so on 
to deploy to the theater? 

 
Mr. Vick:  As I said earlier, they have real military 

utility.  If you put them in the ground they are very hard to 
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take out.  It takes a bunch of precision weapons or nuclear 
weapons to take them out of the ground so they’re attractive 
that way.  They’re hard to take out preemptively.  They can be 
made very accurate.  Short time of flight.  They’re good against 
time urgent targets.  But if you’ve got 500 of them in the 
ground in Guam and you have a contingency develop in the Middle 
East, they’re not doing you any good.  

 
If you want to put them on ships, it’s pretty challenging 

to get an IRBM class system with that range on a ship. Obviously 
it can be done.  We have SLBMs that have greater range than 
that, but it’s a very expensive proposition. 

 
I don’t think for the U.S. ballistic missiles are a 

particularly cost-effective way to deliver conventional weapons 
for most missions. I’d say perhaps a greater emphasis on 
stealthy cruise missiles.  I can see more emphasis there. 

 
Moderator:  I guess as we talk about these missiles and so 

on in the theater being a significant threat both to land and 
naval forces, as you pointed out, you think it’s time for us to 
start looking again at a space-based ballistic missile defense 
for the theater?  Given that there are some space people in the 
audience here. 

 
Mr. Vick:  Right.  I’ll defer to the experts in the 

audience. That’s so far outside of my expertise I’m not 
competent to say.  I think certainly it is right that this 
challenge has to be met with both defensive capabilities, both 
active and passive, and offensive.  I didn’t talk much about the 
offensive options today because the China scenarios generally 
assume that if we went to war with China it would be them going 
first.  That a war with China is so unappealing, would be so 
horrifically costly to both nations and the global economy, that 
U.S. leaders would have the wisdom to just hold on and we 
wouldn’t go first. 

 
If you don’t get to go first then it’s much tougher to use 

offensive capabilities to take out their ballistic missile 
force. 

 
Now if the war lasts weeks or months you can certainly 

attrit it over time with offensive capabilities, but I guess I 
would, to get back to the question, I see a critical need for 
defensive capabilities and if a space-based system with all the 
treaty and other kinds of considerations and nuclear stability 
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issues, if that gave us real potential then it would certainly 
be something to pursue and would help us in the conventional 
deterrent. 

 
Moderator:  Several years ago there was a space warfare 

book written by a journalist named Bill Scott, and this 
particular scenario started out with a detonation of a nuclear 
weapon in LEO.  Would you foresee, does any of your analysis 
indicate that given our dependence on space for all the things 
that you pointed out, do you see that as a likely part of any 
future scenario? 

 
Mr. Vick:  I certainly could imagine it.  In fact one thing 

I think we’re all going to have to start working on again is 
integrating, the work that I’ve done in the last few years has 
been exclusively on conventional issues.  During the Cold War 
that’s not how we did it.  You had nuclear specialists and 
conventional specialists, but what did we do?  We had to think 
about integrating -- while conflicts might start conventional, 
they go nuclear.  The space experts in the room, of course 
you’ve got all the dimensions of how might [inaudible] in space. 
We have cyber dimensions.  I don’t think we’re doing a great job 
of integrating across all those in analyses.  It’s just 
extremely hard to do.  Wargames are certainly getting better.  
The Air Force Future Games I think are really moving much 
farther along in that integrated approach.  But I think it’s a 
credible possibility, something that you have to -- 

 
One thing we want to think about and we’ve I guess worked 

on for some time now is are there decent conventional responses 
to nuclear uses like that?   

 
Moderator:  Our last question, you talked about long range 

strike capability in both a mix of standoff and in penetrating 
capability, and you mentioned a standoff range of about 1500 
miles in some cases.  Has the analysis that underpins this long 
range strike capability really been completed to your 
satisfaction?  And if so, where is it being done?  And what’s 
the scope of it? 

 
Mr. Vick:  I know a lot of work was done in support of the 

OSD long range strike study a year or so ago.  Jim Chow at Rand 
led the Rand support to that.  Much of it was very sensitive and 
compartmented so I’ve only seen pieces of that. 

 
I think the bottom line of that and other work is that it’s 
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risky to go to a standoff only solution.  There are certainly 
some really attractive approaches that you can do with standoff 
only.  There’s the converted, the 767.  I forgot what Boeing, 
the arsenal planes.  So Boeing had a study 20 years ago on 
modifying the 747 to carry cruise missiles.  There are any 
number of things you can do with platforms like that or using 
legacy bombers.  Standoff cruise missiles have a lot of utility 
but to go only with that I think is very risky.  There are real 
benefits to having a penetrating platform that can go in and 
look at things.   

 
Tom Hamilton at Rand did work looking at conflicts I guess 

all the way back to Vietnam, concluded that if a conflict was 
going to last more than I want to say maybe 30 days, you had to 
have that ability to deliver cheaper systems.  The adversary 
could look at your expensive standoff systems and essentially 
calculate how long you can last and either not use them or use 
them up like the conventional ballistic missile.  If you have 
manned or unmanned, platforms that can carry JDAMs or dumb bombs 
or whatever, maybe there are various kinds of less expensive 
standoff systems that get you outside of the worst SAM ring, the 
30 miles standoff weapon, that you can have many thousands of 
them in your inventory.  That’s achievable.  But if you only 
have these million dollar plus systems, you just aren’t going to 
buy enough of them and you’re going to potentially run out. 

 
Moderator:  Alan, thank you very much for your insights on 

what’s a very relevant subject, obviously. 
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